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Members of the Presidium and friends who visit us from various countries of the Continent: welcome to Mexico, please feel at home and thanks for your invitation to attend this ceremony and to share with you the results of this Pan American Congress. 


This is and has certainly been a new opportunity to reflect about the future we expect for our Continent, for our communities, for our families. 


Thus, I congratulate the organizers, those who participated and contributed their ideas, and all those who work to provide the children in our Continent with a vision of the future. 

The efforts to have healthier children, with a better education, a higher quality education, opportunities for a decent life, a happy life, and the ability to enjoy the integral protection of their rights, will translate into more fair and wealthy societies, with a greater respect for individuals and institutions. 


This meeting has been very important for all countries in the Americas, as the future of our nations will depend upon the opportunities that we may offer to our children and youth. 

As stated by José Martí, children are the world’s hope, the seeds of the societies we aspire to, they embody our dreams and our most ambitious projects and they are the force that drives us to build up day by day a fairer world where personal happiness and collective well being can be consistent with each other. 


The reality of our Continent shows a large scenario of poverty, more than 400 thousand children who die younger than five years of age. Between 15 and 25 percent of children who are born in the countries of the region have adolescent mothers, a fact that restricts their development opportunities. 


A fourth part of children between 10 and 14 years of age are already working, forced to do so. Half of the people infected with HIV-AIDS are between 10 and 24 years old. 

Child sexual exploitation, mistreatment, is a particularly painful reality that hurts us all. 


These are only a few facts –obviously unacceptable—that have mobilized our countries and forced our societies and governments to speed up our pace and assign them a higher priority. 

This Congress, which is certainly a significant contribution for the benefit of our children, has clearly demonstrated so. The participation of distinguished experts and the enriching exchange of experience and idea made it clear. 

I am very pleased to learn that the development of instruments aimed to strengthening the family has been entrusted to the Inter-American Children’s Institute. 

No institution, as valuable as it may be, can replace the family as a source of affection, education and values, as the original context where nature and personality are forged, where self-esteem and confidence in others are born. 


We shall be able to comply with the resolutions of this Congress by working together in order to fulfill the objectives we have established to strengthen the strategic value of the family. 

At the same time, we shall be able to support children’s integral development and rights. International cooperation will keep being a valuable instrument for planning and, above all, for action. 


Through its 2002-2010 Action Program for Children Mexico has ratified its commitments assumed at the World Summit for Children and has adopted as its own the goals involved in the Agenda of the Millennium. We have included them in our own goals and indicators, we assess them frequently and we try to ensure their achievement before the established deadline. 


This program is the framework that has enabled us to support our children while complying with the resolutions of the various international organizations. 

The Action Program for Children identifies the causes that promote the vulnerability of children and their families, most of which –as we are aware of— are associated to poverty. 

We have decided to fight them in three different fronts: nutrition, health and education. This is the focus of the Opportunities Program that serves five million families and their children, together with the Arranque Parejo en la Vida Program (equal opportunities since early life) that serves mothers since their pregnancy and children in a targeted and individual manner since they are two years old. 


This Arranque Parejo Program was designed to ensure that all children may start living under equal conditions. 


Between 2000 and 2003 the Arranque Parejo Program, together with other actions, contributed to reduce the mortality of Mexican children less than one year old from 18.2 a 17.2 per one thousand live births. 


On the nutrition side, and besides providing for a monthly contribution to the most underprivileged families, the Opportunities Program has mitigated the anemia of thousands, hundreds of thousands of children through the provision of enriched milk.  


The integral strategy for nutritional social assistance has allowed us for providing children with school breakfasts in 94 percent of municipalities throughout the country. More than five million breakfasts are distributed every day of the year. 


In indigenous communities –which are in greatest need— 200 thousand breakfasts are distributed every day. We also work in the educational area in order to ensure the permanence of children in schools and the realization of their own personal projects. 


We count in particular with a Scholarship Program for five million children, the higher amount and number of which is allocated to girls. 



We also implemented a one-million fellowship program for secondary, higher and university education mainly addressed to indigenous or rural youth. 



Dear friends,


Almost one hundred years after the First International Meeting that approached child and family-related issues we are now able to assess its significance and the transformations fostered by these Congresses.



There is no doubt that the Congress that we are closing today will also generate new actions and significant commitments for the benefit of families and children in our Continent.

There is abundant evidence available showing that solidarity and shared responsibilities lead to the best results. Within the framework of hemispheric cooperation and solidarity our nations face huge challenges in their attempt to build up a better world, with more education, health and opportunities for all and particularly for children. 


We must act now, and this is the commitment of the Mexican Government, with a view to attain a more promising future. 



I thank you all for your valuable contributions to create a more fair, inclusive, democratic and prosperous world which is the best possible legacy that we may leave to the children in our Americas.  



Thank you very much, have a nice trip back home and I wish you a great success. 


Please kindly stand up for the Closing Ceremony. 



On this day, 29 October 2004, I am pleased to declare this Nineteenth Pan American Child Congress formally closed and I wish you the best possible success.

Good luck and success. Again, I wish you a safe trip back. 



Thank you. 

